
HOLYOKE COMMUNITY COLLEGE 
BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

MARCH MEETING 
 

Minutes of March 22, 2022 
 

The 405th meeting of the Holyoke Community College Board of Trustees was held on Tuesday, 
March 22, 2022, remotely with Chair Robert W. Gilbert, Jr. presiding. 

 
MEMBERS 
PRESENT 

Robert W. Gilbert, Jr., Chair 
Trustee Cruz 
Charles Epstein 
Ted Hebert 
Yolanda Johnson  
Suzanne Parker 
Evan Plotkin 
Vanessa Smith  
Ivonne Vidal 
Eleanor Williams 
 

MEMBERS 
ABSENT 

Lucy Perez  

ALSO 
PRESENT 

Maria Brunelle, Karen Desjeans, Mary Dixey, Amy Dopp, Curt Foster, Stacy 
Graves, April Graziano, Jeff Hayden, Kim Hicks, Johanna Lebron, Lauren 
LeClair, Sharale Mathis, Jason Maurice, Lea Occhialini, Kris Ricker Choleva, 
Evelyn Rivera-Riffenburg, Michelle Robak, Samya Elisa Robles, Christina 
Royal, Narayan Sampath, Amanda Sbriscia, Shannon Shatos, Adrienne Smith, 
Idelia Smith, Jeannette Smith, Renee Tastad, and Chris Yurko 

MEETING CALL TO 
ORDER 

At 8:02 am, the meeting was officially called to order by Chair Gilbert. 
 
Roll Call Attendance: 
Trustee Cruz Yes 
Charles Epstein  Arrived at 8:05 am 
Ted Hebert Yes 
Yolanda Johnson Yes 
Suzanne Parker  Arrived at 8:03 am  
Evan Plotkin  Arrived at 8:03 am 
Vanessa Smith Yes 
Eleanor Williams Yes 
Ivonne Vidal  Arrived at 8:10 am 
Chair Gilbert Yes 

CONSIDERATION OF 
CONSENT AGENDA 
ITEMS 

Chair Gilbert asked if any consent agenda items needed to be moved to the 
regular agenda. 

 
The Consideration of Minutes for Board of Trustees Meeting of February 22, 
2022 was pulled out for discussion. There was no discussion. A motion was 
made by Trustee Hebert and seconded by Trustee Plotkin to approve the 
Minutes for the Board of Trustees meeting of February 22, 2022. 
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 Roll Call Attendance: 
Trustee Cruz Yes 
Charles Epstein  Arrived at 8:05 am 
Ted Hebert Yes 
Yolanda Johnson Yes 
Suzanne Parker Abstain 
Evan Plotkin Yes 
Vanessa Smith Yes 
Eleanor Williams Yes  
Ivonne Vidal  Arrived at 8:10 am 
Chair Gilbert Yes 
 
 
Chair Gilbert called for a vote of the Consent Agenda. 
• Consent Agenda 

• Report of Personnel Actions dated March 22, 2022 
o To approve personnel actions listed for the Non-Unit 

Professional Staff, MCCC Unit Professional Staff and Faculty 
o To approve the recommendations for change in rank 
o To empower the President of the College to approve all 

personal actions prior to the next meeting 
• Committee Reports 

o Advocacy 
o By-Laws and Governance 
o Nominating 
o Presidential Evaluation Committee 
o Strategic Planning 

 
A motion was made by Trustee Hebert and seconded by Trustee Johnson to 
approve the Consent Agenda. 

 
Roll Call Attendance 
Trustee Cruz Yes 
Charles Epstein  Arrived at 8:05 am 
Ted Hebert Yes 
Yolanda Johnson Yes 
Suzanne Parker Yes 
Evan Plotkin Yes 
Vanessa Smith Yes 
Eleanor Williams Yes  
Ivonne Vidal  Arrived at 8:10 am 
Chair Gilbert Yes 
 

 
EQUITY COMMITTEE Trustee Johnson updated the Board on the work of the Equity Committee in 

updating a Board Statement of Anti-Racism for consideration.  The statement on 
anti-racism was a collective and public declaration to the entire HCC community 
around our impact to our community and the success of students.  No further 
discussion. 
 
A motion was made by Trustee Hebert and seconded by Trustee Johnson to 
approve the Board Statement of Anti-Racism as presented. 

 
Roll Call Attendance 
Trustee Cruz Yes 
Charles Epstein Yes 
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Ted Hebert Yes 
Yolanda Johnson Yes 
Suzanne Parker Yes 
Evan Plotkin Yes 
Vanessa Smith Yes 
Eleanor Williams Yes  
Ivonne Vidal  Arrived at 8:10 am 
Chair Gilbert Yes 
 
 

AUDIT AND FINANCE 
COMMITTEE 

Vice President Sampath updated the Board on the proposed increase of $8 to the 
educational service fee, going from $188 to $196 per credit.  The Student Service 
Fee remains at $145 (no change).  Multiple conversations have happened at the 
Student Senate, the College’s Budget Advisory Council, and at the Audit and 
Finance Committee meetings. 
 
HCC ranks the lowest tuition in the Pioneer Valley, and the fourth lowest in the 
Commonwealth, based on conversations with other community colleges. 
 
A motion was made by Trustee Hebert and seconded by Trustee Johnson to 
approve the Board Statement of Anti-Racism as presented. 

 
Roll Call Attendance: 
Trustee Cruz Yes 
Charles Epstein Yes 
Ted Hebert Yes 
Yolanda Johnson Yes 
Suzanne Parker Yes 
Evan Plotkin Yes 
Vanessa Smith Yes 
Eleanor Williams Yes  
Ivonne Vidal  Arrived at 8:10 am 
Chair Gilbert Yes 
 
 
Interim Comptroller Foster introduced a second motion about the modification of 
the college payment policy; specifically, that the credit card utilization fee be 
passed along to the payer.  Doing so would save the College about $75,000 in 
merchant fees.   
 
After further discussion, a motion was made by Trustee Plotkin and second by 
Trustee Hebert to table the motion until the April 2022 meeting, when more 
detailed information can be provided to the Board for approval. 
 
Roll Call Attendance: 
Trustee Cruz Yes 
Charles Epstein Abstain 
Ted Hebert Yes 
Yolanda Johnson Yes 
Suzanne Parker Yes 
Evan Plotkin Yes 
Vanessa Smith Yes 
Eleanor Williams Yes  
Ivonne Vidal Yes 
Chair Gilbert Yes 
 
Trustee Williams left meeting at 8:37 am 
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BY-LAWS AND 
GOVERNANCE 
COMMITTEE 

Trustee Vidal provided the Board an update on the work of the Committee.  
There was 100% participation in the recent Board Assessment Survey.  The 
committee is reviewing the results and discussing next steps and most likely will 
have a presentation at an upcoming Board meeting. 
 
 

CHAIR’S REMARKS Chair Gilbert shared highlights since the last Board meeting. 
• Continue to meet weekly with President Royal. 
• Reminded Trustees to mark their calendar for the next Board 

Equity Training Series #3, entitled EAB Anti and Systemic 
Racism on Tuesday, April 5, 2022 at 8 am. 

 
SHARED GOVERNANCE 
UPDATE 

Professors Maurice and Graziano updated the Board on the Shared Governance 
process. 
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PRESIDENT’S REPORT President Royal provided the following updates: 

• On March 9, 2022, President Royal communicated to the College 
community that the 15 community college Presidents made the decision 
to transition to a mask-optional environment at each respective 
institution; allowing each institution to select a specific date in which that 
change will occur.  The Cabinet will be meeting later today to discuss the 
feedback that we have received so far. 

• On March 16, 2022, President Royal communicated information about 
the 2022 Commencement that will be held at the Mass Mutual Center on 
June 4, 2022 at 10 am.  Although the College will recognize previous 
classes in some way, details are still being worked out.  She extended her 
gratitude to the College Affairs Committee, who are busy with details for 
this event. 

• President Royal received a student proposal to change Columbus Day to 
Indigenous People’s Day.  Although this is not something with her scope 
of authority to change a State Holiday, but more of an expression of how 
we communicate that day within our processes.  She will seek input from 
the Professional Standards Committee of the Senate 

• President Royal discussed how the College does not have a clear flow on 
how policies are decided or communicated at the College.  One next step 
is for her to meet with the By-Laws and Governance Committee to be 
able to discuss in more detail about what the policy aspect looks like at 
the Board level.  In this process, the College will need to define which 
policies need to go to the Board for approval so there are clear guidelines. 

• The Governor has extended this use of virtual meetings until July 15, 
2022.  As a heads up, if there is no further change this Executive Order, 
starting in August, we will be meeting back in person. 

• President Royal provided an update on the College’s Child Watch 
program.  There was an onsite visit by the Department of Early Education 
to review the space and hear more about our desire to offer a child watch 
program.  The visit went well and the College is in the final states of 
approval. 

 
Trustee Williams rejoined the meeting at 9:11 am 
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ADJOURNMENT On a motion by Trustee Williams and seconded by Trustee Hebert it was VOTED 
to adjourn today’s meeting. 

 
Roll Call Attendance: 

 
Trustee Cruz  Left at 8:39 am 
Charles Epstein Yes 
Ted Hebert Yes 
Yolanda Johnson Yes 
Suzanne Parker Yes 
Evan Plotkin Yes 
Vanessa Smith Yes 
Eleanor Williams Yes  
Ivonne Vidal Yes 
Chair Gilbert Yes 

 
The meeting was adjourned at 9:14 am. 

 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
 
 

Eleanor Williams, Secretary 
Board of Trustees 

 
 
 

Approved: Robert W. Gilbert, Jr., Chair 
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